
CITY COUNCIL PROCEEDINGS 
 

September 8, 2021 
 
 

 The City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, met in open public session at 
7:00 p.m. in the meeting room of the City Office located at 557 N. 4th Street, David City, 
Nebraska. The Public had been advised of the meeting by publication of notice in The 
Banner Press on September 2nd, 2021, and an affidavit of the publisher is on file in the office 
of the City Clerk. The Mayor and members of the City Council acknowledged advance notice 
of the meeting by signing the Agenda which is a part of these minutes. The advance notice to 
the Public, Mayor, and Council members conveyed the availability of the agenda, which was 
kept continuously current in the office of the City Clerk and was available for public 
inspection on the City’s website. No new items were added to the agenda during the twenty-
four hours immediately prior to the opening of the Council meeting.  
 
 Present for the meeting were:  Mayor Alan Zavodny, Council members Tom Kobus, 
Pat Meysenburg, Bruce Meysenburg, John Vandenberg, Kevin Woita and Jessica Miller, City 
Attorney Joanna Uden, City Administrator Clayton Keller and City Clerk Tami Comte.   
 
 Also present for the meeting were:  Sheriff Tom Dion and Jerry Kosch. 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny informed the public of the “Open Meetings Act” posted on the east 
wall of the meeting room and asked those present to please silence their cell phones. He also 
reminded the public that if they speak tonight in front of the Council that they must state their 
name and address for the record.  
 
 Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to approve the minutes of the August 
25, 2021 City Council meeting as presented. Council Member John Vandenberg seconded the 
motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
 
 Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to approve the claims as presented. 
Council Member John Vandenberg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next agenda item was Committee and Officer’s reports. 
  
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “I have three things.  The first is the search for a 
building inspector.  We had an interview last week with an applicant and it went well.  I wouldn’t 
say that it was spectacular but it wasn’t bad either.  It went just fine.  We have some concerns 
with this applicant because of previous issues that they had run into with following the rules 
themselves.  That could be a good thing, moving forward, that then they would no longer do 
work in town or then know the rules if they ever did work in town or we could continue searching 
for somebody else.  We didn’t have a whole lot of local interest.  If we decide not to go with this 
individual, we’ll need to expand our search.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “You need to get somebody like this that knows the 
ropes.  Even if we disagree a little bit, a person like this would know a lot about paving and all of 
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the various things that are coming up.  Get somebody that can get along.  If you’ve got a 
quarrel, come together.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “We had a list of questions for him and he answered 
them lengthy and I felt that he did a good job.  They varied from topics about how to handle an 
irate person who is breaking the rules and him being the person that was breaking some of the 
codes.  He was able to address them and defend them very well.  He brought up some good 
points, I thought, when he was defending himself and the way he was handling things.  I think, 
for right now, that we’re operating without an inspector.  He’s our only choice, but I think he’s a 
pretty good choice.  He would not have been my first choice but he’s the choice that we have 
now.  He does know a lot of people in the area which is a benefit instead of having an outsider.  
That’s my opinion.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “Would he be comfortable going into these places 
that when renters move out, to go in and inspect them before they put another renter in there?” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “You’d just have to work into that.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “I think that he was surprised on how many hours a 
week that he was going to be required to work.  Clayton was saying that we’re going to have 
plenty of work for you and that he’d probably go over the twenty hours.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “We’ve got some bad, bad houses that need 
attention.  Somebody ought to do something with that and there are a lot of cars laying around.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Not having one (a building inspector) is problematic.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “We told him that he would have to prioritize his 
agenda and that enforcing the codes would be number one and then the neglected properties.  
He was right on top of that.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “I think that we need to get somebody sooner 
rather than later.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “My recommendation then is to add the appointment to the next 
agenda.” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “My second item is to thank everyone for their 
public support of our city employees.  I appreciate it.  If you do have concerns or questions 
about employee performance, please come to me.  I would appreciate that.  I see myself as the 
middle of the hourglass with the Mayor and City Council up on top and the city employees on 
the bottom.  I don’t like my employees talking to the City Council members without my knowing 
about it.  It creates issues.  The same way the other way around, does that make sense?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Am I to assume that happened?” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “Yes.  Then third, we received in the mail today a 
gift from Garver and one of their subcontractors, and I thought that it would be appropriate to 
present it to the City Council.  (City Administrator Clayton Keller presented a 30” x 40” laminated 
and framed aerial photograph of the David City Municipal Airport.)  They took this photo while 
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they were doing some aerial work.  So, we have two copies of this actually.  We will find places 
to hang them.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to approve the committee and 
officer’s reports as presented. Council Member Jessica Miller seconded the motion. The motion 
carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration of approving 
a Memorandum of Understanding between the City and the University of Nebraska-Lincoln for a 
Downtown Revitalization Plan. 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “This is a formality thing.  You already approved 
this last month, but UNL made some changes to the MOU and so we just need to reapprove it.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “What were the changes in this?” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “The timeline was the big one.  They also 
removed the notary public section.  The timeline was essentially to allow another six months for 
us to pay.  They would get us the product by December.  We’ll have another meeting right after 
Thanksgiving, probably at the same time and the same place.  That gives us six months to ask 
them questions and get feedback.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller made a motion to approve a Memorandum of 
Understanding between the City and the University of Nebraska-Lincoln for a Downtown 
Revitalization Plan. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
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 Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to approve Progress Estimates #9 & 
#10 for Kirkham Michael in the amount of $2,751.63 and $2,517.38, respectively. Council 
Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
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Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
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 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “At the last City Council meeting, the Council 
selected Veenstra & Kimm to do our Wastewater Plant evaluation.  This is the agreement for 
their services.” 
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 Council member Jessica Miller said, “What is the amount?” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “It is seventeen thousand five hundred and ninety-
four dollars.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to approve the Agreement for Professional 
Services with Veenstra & Kimm. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The 
motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
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 Council member John Vandenberg introduced Ordinance No. 1369 adopting the Budget 
Statement to be termed the Annual Appropriation Bill to appropriate the budget for the 2021 – 
2022 Fiscal Year.  Mayor Zavodny read Ordinance No. 1369 by title.  Council member Bruce 
Meysenburg made a motion to suspend the statutory rule that requires an Ordinance to be read 
on three separate days. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion 
carried.Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, 
John Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
 
 Council member John Vandenberg made a motion to pass and adopt Ordinance No. 
1369 the budget statement to be termed the Annual Appropriation Bill to appropriate the budget 
for the 2021-2022 fiscal year. Council Member Bruce Meysenburg seconded the motion.  
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 The motion carried and Ordinance No. 1369 was passed and adopted as follows: 
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ORDINANCE NO.  1369 

THE ANNUAL APPROPRIATION BILL    
 

 AN ORDINACE OF THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA, ADOPTING THE 
BUDGET STATEMENT TO BE TERMED THE ANNUAL APPROPRIATION BILL; TO 
APPROPRIATE SUMS FOR NECESSARY EXPENSES AND LIABILITIES; TO PROVIDE FOR 
THE REPEAL OF ANY ORDINANCE OR RESOLUTION IN CONFLICT THEREWITH; TO 
PROVIDE FOR AN EFFECTIVE DATE THEREOF; AND TO AUTHORIZE PUBLICATION IN 
PAMPHLET FORM. 
 
 WHEREAS, Nebraska Revised Statue 17-706 provides that a city council of the second 
class shall adopt a budget statement pursuant to the Nebraska Budget Act, to be termed “The 
Annual Appropriation Bill”, in which corporate authorities may appropriate such sums of money 
as may be deemed necessary to defray all necessary expenses and liabilities of the city. 
 
 BE IT ORDAINED BY THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF DAVID 
CITY, BUTLER COUNTY, NEBRASKA, AS FOLLOWS: 
 
 SECTION 1. That after complying with all procedures required by law, the budget 
presented and set forth in the budget statement is hereby approved as the Annual Appropriation 
Bill for the fiscal year beginning October 1, 2021, through September 30, 2022.  All sums of 
money contained in the budget statement are hereby appropriate for the necessary expenses 
and liabilities of the City of David City, Nebraska.  A copy of all completed State of Nebraska 
Budget Forms shall be forwarded as provided by law to the Auditor of Public Accounts, State 
Capital, Lincoln, Nebraska, and to the County Clerk of Butler County, Nebraska, for use by the 
levying authority.  
 
 SECTION 2. That any ordinance or section of any ordinance passed and approved prior 
to or subsequent to the passage, approval, and publication or posting of this ordinance and in 
conflict with its provisions, is hereby appealed.  
 
 SECTION 3. This ordinance shall be published in pamphlet form and shall take effect 
and be in full force from and after its passage, approval, and publication or posting as required 
by law.  
 
 PASSED AND APPROVED this 8th day of September, 2021. 
 
 
 

                                                                           
Mayor Alan Zavodny 
 
 

                                                                            
City Clerk Tami Comte 
 
 
 Mayor Zavodny opened the Public Hearing at 7:25 p.m. to consider setting the final tax 
request at a different amount than the prior year tax request. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny asked if anyone would like to comment on that process.   
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 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “This year’s tax request will be $860,744 and last 
year’s tax request was $805,818.14. 
 
 Hearing no further comments, Mayor Zavodny closed the Public Hearing at 7:26 p.m. 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller made a motion to pass and adopt Resolution No. 16-
2021 approving an additional one percent (1%) increase in restricted funds. Council Member 
John Vandenberg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
 

 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 16-2021 
 
 

A RESOLUTION OF THE CITY OF DAVID CITY TO APPROVE AN ADDITIONAL ONE 
PERCENT (1%) INCREASE IN RESTRICTED FUNDS. 

 
WHEREAS, Nebraska Revised Statute 13-519.02 provides that a governmental unit may 

exceed its restricted funds limit for a fiscal year by up to an additional one percent upon the 
affirmative vote of at least seventy-five percent of the governing body. 

 
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF 

THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA, that: 
 
1. An additional one percent (1%) increase in restricted funds for the 2020 - 2021 

budget is approved. 
 
 PASSED AND APPROVED this 8th day of September, 2021. 
 
 
 
 
              
        Mayor Alan Zavodny 
ATTEST: 
 
 
       
City Clerk Tami Comte 
 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to pass and adopt Resolution No. 
17-2021 setting the property tax request. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the 
motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
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RESOLUTION NO.  17 - 2021 
 
 

RESOLUTION OF THE CITY OF DAVID CITY 
SETTING THE PROPERTY TAX REQUEST. 

 
 WHEREAS, Nebraska Revised Statue 77-1601.02 provides that the property tax request for 
the prior year shall be the property tax request for the current year for purpose of the levy set by 
the County Board of Equalization unless the Governing Body of the City of David City passes by 
a majority vote, resolution of ordinance setting the tax request at a different amount; and,  
 

WHEREAS, a special public hearing was held as required by LB 148 to hear and consider 
comments concerning the property tax request; and,  

 
WHEREAS, it is in the best interest of the City of David City that the property tax request for 

the current year be a different amount that the property tax request for the prior year.  
 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF THE 
CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA, that: 
 

1. The 2021 - 2022 property tax request be set at $860,744.00.  

2. The total assessed value of property differs from last year’s total assessed value by 
8.52 percent. 

3. The tax rate which would levy the same amount of property taxes as last year, when 
multiplied by the new total assessed value of property would be 0.460746 per $100 
of assessed value. 

4. The City of David City proposed to adopt a property tax request that will cause its tax 
rate to be 0.492152 per $100 of assessed value. 

5. Based on the proposed property tax request and changes in other revenue, the total 
operating budget of the City of David City will increase last year’s budget by 35.4 
percent. 

6. A copy of this resolution be certified and forwarded to the Butler County Clerk on or 
before October 13, 2021.  

 
     PASSED AND APPROVED this 8th day of September, 2021. 
 
 
 
 

                                                                            
Mayor Alan Zavodny 

ATTEST: 
 
 
 
       
City Clerk Tami Comte 
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 Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to pass and adopt Resolution No. 18-
2021 carrying forward the unused budget authority. Council member John Vandenberg 
seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 18 – 2021 
 
 

A RESOLUTION OF THE CITY OF DAVID CITY 
TO CARRY FORWARD THE UNUSED BUDGET AUTHORITY 

 
 WHEREAS, Nebraska Revised Statute 13-521 provides that a governmental unit may 
choose not to increase its total of restricted funds by the full amount by law in a particular year.  
In such cases, the governmental unit may carry forward to future budget years the amount of 
unused restricted funds authority. 
 
 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF 
THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA, that: 
 

1. The unused budget authority of    $752,242.25   from the 2020 - 2021 budget shall 
be carried forward to the 2021 - 2022 budget of the City of David City, Nebraska. 

 
 PASSED AND APPROVED this 8th day of September, 2021. 
 
 
 
                
         Mayor Alan Zavodny 
ATTEST: 
 
 
 
         
City Clerk Tami Comte 
 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration of the bids 
received for the safe deposit boxes from the new City Office at 490 “E” Street. 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “At the last City Council meeting, the council 
tabled this item so we had to put it on this agenda.  If you wish to act on the next item, #15, then 
you would need to kill this item or you can discuss what you’d like to do with the safe deposit 
boxes.” 
 
 Council member Pat Meysenburg said, “Did we get any bids on them?” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “We did not get any bids.  We got one but it was 
after the bids closed, and that’s the one that you see on item #15.” 
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 City Clerk Tami Comte said, “I contacted Omaha Demolition and Metal, and they gave 
me a rough estimate of $500 to $700 to dispose of the safe deposit boxes.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “It would cost us?” 
 
 City Clerk Tami Comte said, “Yes.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “We can’t just take them to CMI or something like 
that?  My question is: Can the city employees take them out and take them to CMI and we get 
something back to go towards the loan?” 
 
 City Clerk Tami Comte said, “I’m not sure that we have the equipment, because one 
company that I contacted, I sent them the pictures and they said that they didn’t have the 
equipment that it’s going to take to remove them.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “For $700, our guys can do more without that job.” 
 
 City Clerk Tami Comte said, “This person would just pay us $1 and then he would get rid 
of them for us.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Is there a down side to just leaving them?” 
 
 City Clerk Tami Comte said, “Yes.  Our plan with that space is to put shelves and to put 
the minute books on the shelves so they aren’t in the fireproof file cabinets, because the whole 
vault is fireproof.” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “Would it cost us more in manpower to do it 
ourselves than it’s worth?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “My only question is, if we have this guy pay us a dollar to get rid of 
them, is he bonded for liability and what happens if a wall caves in?” 
 
 City Clerk Tami Comte said, “What they told me is that they would take pictures before 
they start, and I can ask them about being bonded, and one of our employees would be there 
while they do it.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “We’re left with the mess, I take it?” 
 
 City Clerk Tami Comte said, “Well, I don’t know what is behind the safe deposit boxes.  I 
don’t know if there is damage to the walls now or not.  We’re hoping that can be repaired with 
the construction.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “If it’s fireproof, are we sure that there’s no asbestos 
involved?  I’ve got to think that was probably redone back in the 70’s?  It was probably redone 
after the fire.  They were probably still using asbestos in that.  That might have been used for 
fire prevention.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “That’s a can of worms.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “It’s just my opinion that if we leave them and work 
around the shelving.” 
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 City Clerk Tami Comte said, “I don’t think there’s room.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “There’s not room in that first section.  On the one 
wall you could but as far as the other areas…” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I don’t want this one dollar to cost us fifty thousand in asbestos 
mitigation.” 
 
 City Attorney Joanna Uden said, “Was there anything in the seller’s disclosure statement 
when we bought the building?  They should have had to disclose asbestos.” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “There wasn’t any on the main floor, but there is 
in the basement.  There are signs in the basement.” 
 
 City Attorney Joanna Uden said, “If they knew about it, they should have had to disclose 
that.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “If they knew about it.  It’s changed hands about four 
times.” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “Is there a way for us to check for asbestos?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I think that’s what we should do.  I think the safest thing to do is to 
table items number fourteen and fifteen.  I think we either need to have a clean bill of health that 
there’s no asbestos or if no one can provide that then we will reevaluate it, because once you 
start then you’re up a creek.  You’re talking hazmat.” 
 
 Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to table consideration of the bids 
received for the safe deposit boxes from the new City Office at 490 "E" Street. Council Member 
Jessica Miller seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
 
 Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to table Resolution No. 19-2021 selling 
the safe deposit boxes to David Schauer dba Metal Busters. Council Member Bruce 
Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
 
 RESOLUTION NO. 19-2021 
 
 WHEREAS, the City of David City, Butler County, Nebraska, is the owner of the 
following described personal property, to wit: 
 
 Safe Deposit boxes from the former U.S. Bank building (new City Office) located at 
490 “E” Street, David City, NE 
 
and, 
 



City Council Proceedings 
September 8, 2021 
Page #29 
 
 WHEREAS, the City of David City, Nebraska, does not have a present need to retain 
ownership of said above described personal property, and, 

 
WHEREAS, the City of David City, Nebraska, deems it in the best interests of the citizens 

of the City of David City, Nebraska, that said personal property be disposed of, as set forth herein,  
 
 WHEREAS, the City of David City, Nebraska, has determined that the fair market value 
of the above described personal property is less than $5,000.00, 
 
 NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA, 
AS FOLLOWS: 
 
 1. That the above described personal property be sold for $1.00 and free removal of 
safe deposit boxes to David Schauer dba Metal Busters, as advertised in a Notice of Donation 
of Personal Property posted in three public places in the City of David City, Nebraska, 
immediately after the passage of said Resolution and not later than seven (7) days prior to the 
sale of said item, as shall be evidenced by a Notice of Posting of the City of David City Clerk, 
and, 
 
 2. That pursuant to Neb. Rev. Stat. §17-503.01, confirmation of the sale of said 
personal property by an ordinance is not required. 
 
 PASSED AND APPROVED this 8th  day of _September_, 2021. 
 
 
       CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA 
 
  
        Tabled     
       Mayor Alan Zavodny 
 
ATTEST: 
 
 
_____Tabled______________ 
City Clerk Tami Comte 
 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to approve a confidentiality 
agreement with Ag Processing Inc. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The 
motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
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 Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to approve going into executive 
session to discuss land conveyance negotiations. Council Member Jessica Miller seconded the 
motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 6, Nay: 0 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated, “Now, at 7:39 p.m., we are going into executive session to 
discuss land conveyance negotiations.”  Mayor Zavodny, all of the Council members, City 
Administrator Keller, City Attorney Joanna Uden, and City Clerk Comte went into executive 
session at 7:39 p.m. 
 
 City Attorney Joanna Uden stated that a motion and second was not needed to come 
out of executive session.  Therefore, Mayor Zavodny declared the City Council out of executive 
session at 7:48 p.m. 
 
 There being no further business to come before the Council, Council member Pat 
Meysenburg made a motion to adjourn. Council Member John Vandenberg seconded the 
motion. Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, 
John Vandenberg: Yea, Kevin Woita: Yea     Yea: 6, Nay: 0   The motion carried and Mayor 
Zavodny declared the meeting adjourned at 7:49 p.m. 
 

              
 
 

      CERTIFICATION OF MINUTES 
                                                                          September 8, 2021 

 
 
            I, Tami Comte, duly qualified and acting City Clerk for the City of David City, Nebraska, 
do hereby certify with regard to all proceedings of September 8, 2021; that all of the subjects 
included in the foregoing proceedings were contained in the agenda for the meeting, kept 
continually current and available for public inspection at the office of the City Clerk; that such 
subjects were contained in said agenda for at least twenty-four hours prior to said meeting; that 
the minutes of the meeting of the City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, were in 
written form and available for public inspection within ten working days and prior to the next 
convened meeting of said body; that all news media requesting notification concerning meetings 
of said body were provided with advance notification of the time and place of said meeting and 
the subjects to be discussed at said meeting. 
 
 
 
                                                                                                                                                          
               
                                                                                                Tami Comte, City Clerk 
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